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Commodore’s Comments

Another year's sailing season has come and
gone.  Antifreeze and tarps are the order of the day.
Looking back over the year, I would have to say
that on average my major duty as Commodore
(taking care of the weather) was handled OK —
except when it came to my own sailing.

 Remember May and June?  We kicked off
with a terrific icebreaker cruise to the Magothy.  It
was windy and a bit chilly, but what can you expect
for May?  June was warm and windy.  I heard that
our Wisconsin-based members, Susan Bucher and
Bob Loewenstein, were out for two weeks straight
and hardly touched their motor the whole time and
hardly had to wear clothes either. That whole month
seemed like glorious sailing weather to me. Of
course, that was the month my boat spent in the
yard.

July and August were hot!  We had one
August cruise that was almost canceled because of
the heat, but at least two hardy guys ventured out,
though their better halves sensibly curled up with
air conditioners instead. 

 

Labor Day may have been the best sailing of
the year.  The club cruise was well attended, and
more of the club members ventured out on their
own in addition.  I remember running for hours with
the spinnaker, and beating for hours as well, with
the rail in the water and matching tacks with much
bigger boats heading up and down the Chester. 
September continued our long drought, which made
for great sailing but crispy gardens.

The drought finally broke just in time for my
first long cruise starting Columbus Day in October. 
It rained every day, but it wasn't cold, the wind
blew (hard enough to blow out the sail), and all in
all, we had a terrific time.  I'm not sure it has rained
since we got back.  I know I'm back to watering in
my yard, as the lovely warm weather lingers on. 
We had a big crowd at the Baltimore Inner Harbor
cruise, but everybody came by land, because it was
blowing so hard.

 Jenny tells me the wooly bear caterpillars
disagree with the weather prognosticators that we
will have a cold winter.  I know I'm rooting for the
caterpillars!
Nan Shellabarger
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CCSC Land Cruise
Saturday, October 29, 2005

The Yellowfin Restaurant on the South
River in Annapolis was the setting for the club’s fall
land cruise.  Three couples, Judy and Steve
Hilnbrand, Usha and Andy Monjan, and Robbie and
Ed Sabin, met for drinks, dinner and conversation.
We all enjoyed a delicious meal.  The star of the
dinner was Larry the Lobster.  Yellowfin offers a
three-plus pound lobster, and Usha and Andy just
had to try it.   Next time you see them, ask them
about it.  It was enormous, and tasty too.  The rest
of us enjoyed our meals also, whether it was the
lamb chops, the stuffed rock fish, or the salmon
wrapped in puff pastry.  It was all that you could
ask for — good food, good drink, and good
company.
Judy Hilnbrand

End-of-Year Meeting and Elections

We had a great turnout for the November
14, end-of-year meeting.  Commodore Nan
Shellabarger opened the meeting after a brief social
hour, where we enjoyed the goodies and libations
that were provided.  Nan listed the slate of officers
that have agreed to hold office in 2006, and the
following members were voted in: Duncan
MacDonald, Commodore; Jan Zerhusen, Vice
Commodore; Matt Coyle, Secretary; Ed Sabin,
Treasurer; Cynthia MacDonald, Social Chair; Jenny
Poniske, Membership; and Steve and Judy Foland,
Hornpipe Editors.

Duncan gave a wonderful and informative
video presentation about the rebuilding of Poplar
Island.  This Corps of Engineers restoration project
elicited many questions and much discussion.

In attendance at the meeting were:  George
Alberts, Barbara Coyle, Nan Shellabarger, Jenny
Poniske, Judy and Steve Hilnbrand, Pat and Ed
Shippey, Cynthia and Duncan MacDonald, Barbara
and Dick Callis, Linda Serf and Patrick McGeehan,
Judy and Steve Foland, Robbie and Ed Sabin, and
Jan and Hank Zerhusen.
Judy Foland

The Baltimore Harbor Cruise

Suppose we gave a cruise and nobody
sailed?

That’s what happened on October 15 at the
inner harbor cruise. My first turn as cruise captain,
and everybody drove there!  However, it may have
been our best attended cruise of the year — twenty-
two people joined us for dinner at the Rusty
Scupper.

Jenny and I had set out on Sunday, October
9, and had been out all week on our first long cruise
in Mutima.  It had rained every day, and the wind
never fell below 10 knots — but also probably was
never more than 25 knots.  After blowing out the
(double-reefed) mainsail on Thursday, we had beat
up from Herring Bay with what was left of the sail
(three reefs worth) on a very long day Friday,
arriving at Hammock Island at sunset. Exhausted,
we slept warm, dry, and on solid beds Friday night
and woke to the first blue sky seen in more than a
week.

Jenny and I spent Saturday cleaning and
fixing things.  There is nothing like living on the
boat in a week of steady rain to find every leak and
drip, and we started to caulk and re-bed all the
hardware. We had discussed sailing in company up
the Patapsco with several club members, but
steadily increasing winds kept everyone ashore.

It was a terrific evening at the Rusty
Scupper.  We had the entire colorful Poniske family
(Jenny’s birthday reunion with her family after her
week on the bay) as well as the Alberts, Benedicts,
Coyles, Delanoys, Durrs, McGeehans, Monjans,
and Zerhusens.  It turns out the Zerhusens had been
out for more than a week in the rain and had
returned to Hammock Island only just before us.
(Jan says they spent the worst of the downpour days
in St. Michaels and are now members at the
museum!)  The restaurant did all right with our big
party, though we were jammed in tightly on a
popular and lovely clear night with terrific views of
downtown.  It would have been good to be able to
stroll to a bunk just down the pier, rather than have
to keep my head clear for the long drive home.

Next year, let’s all sail there!
Nan Shellabarger
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R/V Inn Like Flynn

Hi, everyone.  We made it to Arizona!! Our
trip was long, usually uneventful, and occasionally
stressful, but also great. We left Hanover,
Pennsylvania, on October 16 and arrived in Mesa,
Arizona, on November 3 after driving around 3,000
miles. Tom did really well with the RV behind us
and eventually we did learn to back it into a site —
kind of. We drove down I-81 through Virginia and
North Carolina and connected to I-85 in South
Carolina. We visited Brandy, Rob, and Rusty in
Auburn, Alabama, and Rusty stayed a night with us
in the camper.  In Auburn, we were one of the few
regular campers — most of the sites were occupied
by FEMA trailers and evacuees. When we drove
through northern Mississippi and Louisiana,
hurricane damage was evident with fallen trees and
closed rest stops.  I can only imagine what the
southern parts of those states were like.

We saw our first armadillo in the wild in
Texas. We also saw wild turkeys, a prairie dog
village, and three mule deer that rested for a while
on our campsite. We camped in a beautiful canyon
area in West Texas and stood on the corner in
Winslow, Arizona, “such a fine sight to see”! The
most exciting and wildest day was the last, through
the mountains of Arizona with the 35’ trailer behind
us — nail-biting, white-knuckle excitement!!

So now we are in Mesa, Arizona, through
mid-April. The area is as beautiful as we
remembered — desert, cactus, mountains, and
incredible sunsets. And we are still in a large
metropolitan area.   Phoenix, Mesa, Tempe, and
Scottsdale are really one big city.

We’ve started our work as camp hosts.  We
have to work 40 hours a week between us, and most
of it will be at the front gate. We also plan to help
with group hikes and wherever else we are needed.
Our RV is in a host site instead of the main part of
the campground.  It’s not as pretty — we’re next to
the maintenance department, but we have a covered
site, so it’s not as hot, and we have sewer
connections, which is important, since we’ll be here
almost six months!!

Please keep in touch by phone or email. And
if you’re coming to the Phoenix area, or would like
to come to the Phoenix area, let us know.

Tom and Adrian Flynn

Live and Learn
Thursday morning, October 13, Nan and I

were making our way under a double-reefed
mainsail across the Middle Bay, from the southern
end of Tilghman Island to our anticipated stopover
in the Rhode River. We were beating hard into a
NNE wind of 15-20 knots, and facing seas of
generally two to three feet, with the occasional five-
foot set bearing down on us, when a dreadful sound
reached my ears. We had winched in the single-line
reefing prior to leaving the anchorage in the north
fork of Dun Cove and secured the three reefing ties
along the panel, but the wind and wave action had
gradually pulled the clew loose from the boom,
putting strain on the reef ties.  As the farthest aft tie
ripped out, the next one forward also began to tear
in a chain reaction.  I jumped up, but was unable to
free the knots on the two outmost reef ties in time to
prevent the sail from sustaining a fair amount of
damage as the lines dragged the grommets down
through the sail panel.

Looking at the way the sail was bellied out,
we decided that putting a sail tie around the boom at
the reef clew would help hold it down and prevent
the wind from making the tears worse. While Nan
battled the tiller, using the jib sheeted in hard to
keep us underway, I eased the main sheet and
traveler enough that the sail was just barely luffing,
but still inboard enough that I could stand on the
cockpit combing and reach the boom. After an
eternity that was probably only three minutes long, I
managed to secure the sail tie without going
swimming.  The sail was still more vulnerable than
we would have liked, but we decided to sail as
gently as possible under the conditions and head for
Herring Bay instead of the Rhode River.

In spite of being farther for us to go, we
wanted to go to Herrington Harbour North, in hopes
that we could persuade Nan’s neighbor to fetch the
spare main from its convenient location in her
basement, but they said they couldn’t find a slip for
us. It took three cell phone calls to contact the
Herrington Harbour South marina and be assured
that they could accommodate Mutima. (Evidently,
in spite of the published information that they are a
year-round facility, monitoring VHS channel 16, no
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Final bowline omitted
for clarity.

one actually monitors the radio after Labor Day.)
We were completely on our own, as well, in making
the landing at about 1250 and getting secure, but the
facilities were more than acceptable once we were
settled in. The four water miles we saved, however,
translated into about 30 additional land miles for
someone driving from Silver Spring, and Paul
wasn’t willing to make the trek when we eventually
made contact at around 4:00 p.m.  Our biggest
regret was in missing the start of the Great
Chesapeake Bay Schooner Race.  We had hoped to
encounter the fleet close enough to the start that
they would still be bunched together, but, except for
a few that we saw the day before, we missed them
entirely.

With Plan A, swapping sails, out of the
picture, we decided that Plan B, using the third reef
point and sailing home as best we could, was the
most suitable course of action. As it happened, my
brother, John (a licensed Captain and former
manager of the Off Shore Sailing Schools in Long
Island City, NY, and Tortola, U.S. Virgin Islands),
called me the next morning to see how we were
doing. I told him the tale and he laughed.  In the
nicest possible way, he explained that we had made
a rookie mistake in rigging the single line reef at the

clew. Instead of
just tying the line
to the reef point,
we should have
run it through the
grommet, under
the boom, then
tied it to the reef
point, creating a
self tightening
h a l f  h i t c h ,
snugging the reef
clew to the boom
while pulling it aft

(see diagram).
This was a much more elegant solution than

my use of the sail tie, but had the same result:
preventing the clew from floating free and straining
the reef ties. In fact, it pretty much obviates the
need for intermediate ties, except to keep the sail
gathered on the boom and not looking like washday
in the country.

Nan and I duly rigged the third reef
(correctly), using the lines from the first reef point
and leaving the second point lines (rerigged
properly) snugged down (just in case).

Friday dawned wet and windy, just like the
rest of the week, but the fates finally decided to give
us a bit of a break:  the wind was NNW, allowing us
to sail almost directly for the bay bridge. We headed
out at around 0845, and actually had to fall off the
wind a bit to clear the shoals along the western
shore north of Herring Bay; then we tightened up
the sheets and sped along for nearly eleven miles,
maintaining an average over-the-ground velocity of
4.5 knots on that leg and reaching the bridge at
1100. All in all, it was a satisfying experience to
have overcome a potentially cruise-ruining
occurrence with good cheer, ingenuity, and a little
help from another sailor.
Linda Jensen

Trip Report

Hey!  We were glad to receive all your news
at Little River, South Carolina, today.  We have
GORGEOUS weather.  Shirt sleeve (short)
weather!  We spent time with Fickes at Dowry
Creek in Bellhaven, North Carolina, and also in
Beaufort.  They stayed there three nights, we spent
only one.  But we went to Oriental on our way to
Beaufort because we're turtles compared to them. 
Then we spent a night with friends in Wrightsville
Beach the night before last and caught the tide
going down the Cape Fear River.  The GPS hit 10.2
knots, which is the fastest the Lauren A has EVER
traveled!  Also, we made pretty good time coming
here from Southport despite having to wait 45
minutes for the glorious pontoon bridge at Sunset
Beach, which opens only on the hour.  We had a
pretty hectic trip to Coinjock, North Carolina,
(home of the 32-ounce prime rib) from
Portsmouth, where we were traveling with a group
of 23 boats who all decided it was safe to move
south.  Talked with Fickes, who were a day behind
us because of their stay in Beaufort, and they were
with a group of 28 boats from there to Wrightsville
Beach.  Rich said it was really hectic!  We talked
with Chazz last night.  He was in Elizabeth City
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and says all's going really well and was planning to
cross the Albemarle today. 

We've found that we may not be able to get
a slip at Faro Blanco Oceanside where we usually
stay in Marathon, because Faro Blanco Bayside was
wiped out with a 12-foot flood and the live-aboards
there will be moving to Oceanside.  Our tentative
plan is to stay at Coconut Grove, South Miami,
where we have reservations for February and
March.  We'll take trips down the Keys from there
for a week or so at a time.

We're hoping to get to Hilton Head by the
8th and leave the boat for a few days to come home
to our great niece's wedding and then go back and
take the boat back to Indian Harbor Beach, Florida,
(Telemar Bay Marina) where we'll leave her for two
months during the holidays. 

Hope all's well in Maryland. 
Art & Sue Grotz

 THANKS TO ALL WHO HAVE CONTRIBUTED TO THIS AND PAST

ISSUES OF THE HORNPIPE.  WE HAVE FOUND THESE STORIES MOST

ENTERTAINING.  WITHOUT YOUR STORIES AND INFORMATIVE ARTICLES,
HOWEVER, WE WILL HAVE VERY LITTLE TO REPORT IN OUR UPCOMING
NEWSLETTERS; SO PLEASE KEEP SENDING IN YOUR ARTICLES.


